

Dignity: A Journal of Analysis of Exploitation and Violence

Volume 7 | Issue 2 Article 1

4-2022

Ukrainian Women: Victims of Putin's War and Sex Industry Predators

Donna M. Hughes University of Rhode Island, donnahughes@uri.edu

Follow this and additional works at: https://digitalcommons.uri.edu/dignity

Part of the Community-Based Research Commons, Defense and Security Studies Commons, Eastern European Studies Commons, Inequality and Stratification Commons, International Relations Commons, Peace and Conflict Studies Commons, Social Justice Commons, and the Soviet and Post-Soviet Studies Commons

Recommended Citation

Hughes, Donna M. (2022) "Ukrainian Women: Victims of Putin's War and Sex Industry Predators," *Dignity: A Journal of Analysis of Exploitation and Violence*: Vol. 7: Iss. 2, Article 1. https://doi.org/10.23860/dignity.2022.07.02.01

This Editorial is brought to you for free and open access by DigitalCommons@URI. It has been accepted for inclusion in Dignity: A Journal of Analysis of Exploitation and Violence by an authorized editor of DigitalCommons@URI. For more information, please contact digitalcommons@etal.uri.edu.

Ukrainian Women: Victims of Putin's War and Sex Industry Predators

Keywords

Ukraine, war, refugees, women, Vladimir Putin, sex buyers, traffickers, sex work advocates, humanitarian disaster, rape, exploitation, sex trafficking

Creative Commons License



This work is licensed under a Creative Commons Attribution-Noncommercial-No Derivative Works 4.0 License.

Acknowledgements

The author thanks the following people for their assistance and comments on this editorial: Ingeborg Kraus, Trauma and Prostitution, Germany, for information and translations; Becky Bennett, journalist, editor, and writer, USA; and Jody Raphael (emerita), DePaul University College of Law, USA.



A JOURNAL OF ANALYSIS OF EXPLOITATION AND VIOLENCE

Volume 7, Issue 2, Article 1, 2022 https://doi.org/10.23860/dignity.2022.07.02.01

EDITORIAL

UKRAINIAN WOMEN: VICTIMS OF PUTIN'S WAR AND SEX INDUSTRY PREDATORS

Donna M. Hughes

Editor-in-Chief

Dignity: A Journal of Analysis of Exploitation and Violence

00000-0002-6563-2573

KEYWORDS

Ukraine, war, refugees, women, Vladimir Putin, sex buyers, traffickers, sex work advocates, humanitarian disaster, rape, exploitation, sex trafficking

THE PREDATORS ARE AWAITING THE ARRIVAL of Ukrainian women refugees. The sex buyers, pimps, and *sex work* advocacy groups are eager to prey on them.

There are reports about rapes, abductions, and deportations from social media sources and mainstream publications. Feminist researchers are playing a critical role by documenting the misogynistic, predatory views of sex buyers. And police report seeing suspicious men at the border talking to women as they leave Ukraine.

To date, four million refugees, most of them women and children, have left Ukraine, and there are an estimated 6.5 million people displaced inside the country (United Nations High Commission on Refugees, 2022). In a country with a population of 44 million, approximately one-quarter of them have been driven from their homes. This number is the largest number of displaced persons and refugees in Europe since World War II.

The cause of this humanitarian disaster is Russian leader Vladimir Putin's unprovoked invasion of Ukraine, the neighboring country to the west of Russia. Putin considers the collapse and dissolution of the Soviet Union in 1991 to be "the greatest geopolitical catastrophe of the [20th] century" (NBC News, 2010). For the last three decades, his political and military goals have been to reconstitute the empire under his leadership—often at the point of a gun. He tolerates no opposition. He doesn't care who or what he destroys. His methods are genocidal.

As they flee, most refugees carry only a backpack or one small suitcase. And in some cases, their personal belongings have been sacrificed so they can carry a cat or a dog (Associated Press, 2022). Such a large, vulnerable group of women and children are targets for traffickers, especially pimps from European sex industries. The United Nations Secretary-General, António Guterres, said: "For predators and human

traffickers, the war in Ukraine is not a tragedy. It's an opportunity. And women and girls are the targets" (UN News, 2022).

With no male family member accompanying them, many women have to cope and make decisions on their own. Many of them do not speak any language other than Ukrainian or Russian. And many of them have never been outside Ukraine before. They are exposed and in need of assistance.

ABDUCTIONS AND DEPORTATIONS OF UKRAINIAN CITIZENS

There have been chilling reports of Ukrainian citizens being kidnapped by Russian forces in the last two weeks. Zmina—A Human Rights Center in Kyiv is documenting the journalists and officials who have been abducted (Zmina, 2022a). They are producing a video naming men and women who have been *Taken* (Zmina, 2022b). Tetiana Pechonchyk, the head of Zmina, said that activists, volunteers, community representatives, elected officials, and council workers were among those abducted (Irvine Partners, March 29).

There are also reports of people being forcibly deported from heavily bombed cities where there is no electricity, water, or food supplies. Verification is difficult, but there are many reports on social media from officials, friends, and relatives of people who have been taken away.

The numbers deported range from 6000 to 30,000. In particular, the mayor of Mariupol, a city under heavy siege on the coast of the Sea of Azov, has reported that between 20,000 and 30,000 residents have been forcibly "evacuated" by Russian occupying forces (Kirby, 2022, March 26; Polityuk & Heritage, 2022, March 24).

The people are said to be moved to camps in Russian-occupied territories or unknown locations inside Russia (The New Voice of Ukraine (UNIAN), 2022). Russian soldiers take them by buses to nearby camps or trains farther into Russia (Kirby, 2022). People are taken to "filtration" camps, where people are checked and sorted by the military or Russian government officials (Kirby, 2022). The Russians take their passports and personal identity documents. From there, people are sent to other locations in Russia. Russian media reports that it has erected tents for "people in a life support camp as part of humanitarian aid" (Kirby, 2022). There are reports of communications from some people who say they were forced to go on the buses (Kirby, 2022).

The best documentation of people's movement and setting up camps is from an analysis of satellite images (Kirby, 2022). Dated images show the building of tent camps on the southeast Ukrainian coast outside the besieged city of Mariupol and inside Russia. The satellite images also reveal dozens of vehicles, including buses, in a convoy, moving out of Mariupol toward the tent camps (Kirby, 2022).

There is a history of deportations of 100,000s of people in the Soviet Union from 1936 to 1952 during the rule of communist dictator Joseph Stalin (UNHCR, 1996). The goals, then and now, are to destroy communities and opposition by breaking-up communities and depopulating cities.

Since most men are fighting or assisting in defense of Ukraine, one can assume that most of the deported people are women and children. To date, we know nothing about the intentions of the Russians or the fate of the deportees.

SEXUAL VIOLENCE

There are reported cases of sexual violence against Ukrainian women and girls inside and outside Ukraine (McGrath, 2022).

- In Poland, a man was detained on the suspicion that he raped a 19-year-old woman. He offered her shelter after she fled Ukraine (McGrath, 2022).
- In Duesseldorf, Germany, two men were arrested after an 18-year-old woman, who was housed on a hotel boat for refugees, reported being raped (Germany pledges to protect, 2022).

Women and girls still inside Ukraine are at risk as well. Ukraine's attorney general, Iryna Venediktova, announced the first rape charges against a Russian soldier.

- The prosecutor in Brovarsky in the Kyiv region accepted the report from a woman that a Russian soldier killed her unarmed husband and then repeatedly raped her (Venediktova, 2022).
- Recently young girls evacuated from Mariupol, a besieged city on the coast of the Sea of Azov, were admitted to a hospital in Zaporizhzhia to be treated for rectovaginal tears (Rudenko, 2022, April 2).

There will be many victims of rape in Russian-occupied areas of Ukraine. Their stories will not emerge until they are free.

SEX TRAFFICKING

Women and girls are susceptible to sex traffickers inside and outside Ukraine. There are reports that predators are contacting vulnerable women and girls online, at border locations, and in refugee camps (McGrath, 2022).

Trafficking in women from Ukraine has been an ongoing criminal activity since the end of the Soviet Union and Ukraine's declaration of independence in 1991 (Hughes, 2001; Verkhovna Rada (Parliament), 1991).

I researched the trafficking of women from Ukraine with a Ukrainian research partner, Tatyana Denisova, 20 years ago. We wrote about corruption, organized crime, and the demand for victims from western European countries, Russia, and even the far east (Hughes & Denisova, 2001). According to data from the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC), from 2017 to 2020, most victims of trafficking from Ukraine were identified in Russia (UNODC, 20223). Most traffickers moved women across the eastern border of Ukraine into Russia, which was more accessible and less risky than trafficking them to western Europe, which did occur. Also, there were no language barriers in Russia, and historic connections existed.

However, now the flow of refugees is in the opposite direction. Almost all people are escaping the war by moving west to cross the border into Poland, Romania, Moldova, Hungary, and Slovakia; only seven percent of refugees are moving east to Russia (UNODC, 2022). It's not known how this will affect the trafficking networks and the organized crime groups that operate there.

 $^{^{1}}$ The UNODC report says the numbers include trafficking for forced labor and sexual exploitation.

AWARENESS

Most activists and humanitarian support agencies know how vulnerable Ukrainian women will be to sexual exploitation and violence. At border crossings, police watch for suspicious activity and interrupt it. The police say that they move away when they approach the suspicious men (Euronews, 2022; UNICEF, 2022). After decades of awareness-raising and training, officials and non-governmental organizations are aware of the potential for trafficking.

In destination countries, such as Germany, police in Berlin are warning women and children on social media in Ukrainian and Russian languages against accepting suspicious offers from men (McGrath, 2022). In Romania and Poland, plain-clothes police officers look for potential criminals trying to exploit victims. In Romania, the men are warned away (McGrath, 2022).

TARGETING UKRAINIAN WOMEN REFUGEES

Feminist researchers are documenting the exploitation of Ukrainian women by searching social media for signs of trafficking and the anticipated sexual exploitation of victims once they arrive in western Europe.

Right after the Russian invasion, pornography users began searching Google for "Ukrainian girls," "Ukrainian porn," and "war porn" (Gluck, 2022). XVideos added tags for "Ukraine teen," "Ukraine prostitute," and added thousands of videos inviting users to click (Gluck, 2022). The videos were unlikely to be Ukrainian refugees, but the site earned money by leading users to think they might be. On Reddit, users asked for pornographic details of sexual assaults in Ukraine (Gluck, 2022). To date, there have not been documented cases of sex trafficking of refugees, but the practice is common. It will occur.

Misogyny and the objectification of women are so pervasive that it is part of the casual conversation among men as they go about their jobs of providing humanitarian assistance. A Brazilian State Deputy traveled to the Ukrainian border on a humanitarian mission to assess the aid needed for Ukrainians fleeing the war. Arthur Moledo do Val recorded an audio message that was leaked. He is heard telling someone that the vulnerable women are "cheap because they're poor." He rated the attractiveness of the women refugees and said: "Picture a line of 200 meters or more, the absolute best, you don't get even close to the level of beauty found in the refugee line here" (As quoted by Reduxx Team, 2022). He brags about how many Ukrainian women followers he has on Instagram, indicating he has access to women and could easily recruit them for sexual exploitation. He describes vulgar sex acts he'd perform on the "chicks" he sees among the refugees (Reduxx Team, 2022).

Promoters for the sex industry in Germany, where prostitution is legal, are offering Ukrainian information on how to enter German prostitution (Gluck, 2022, March 24). The Berlin-based organization Trans*Sexworks (http://transsexworks.com/) has announcements in Ukrainian, Russian, English, and German on their Instagram site saying, "We are now offering peer-counceling (sic) and support in Ukrainian, Russian, and English for all sex-workers fleeing the war in Ukraine" (Gluck, 2022. See Figure 1.

transsexworks transsexworks and casakua Berlin, Germany Консультировани **Peer Counselling** е по принципу for Sex Workers PEER-COUNCELING FOR "равный равному" SEX WORKERS ARRIVING **Arriving in Berlin** для секс-IN BERLIN In Germany, sex work работников, is legal. прибывающих в WKR/RU/EN/DE Берлин If you know someone who needs support/ В Германии сексinfo on how to begin бизнес легален. sex work in Germany, we can help. Если вы знаете кого-КОНСУЛЬТАЦІЇ ДЛЯ то, кому нужна СЕКС-ПРАЦІВНИКІВ. поддержка/ информация о том,

как начать заниматься секс–

работой в Германии, мы можем помочь.

ЯКІ ПРИБУВАЮТЬ

ДО БЕРЛІНА

ans*sexworks

Figure 1. Notice on Trans*Sexworks Instagram Offering Information on How to Begin Sex Work in Germany.

Since prostitution and brothels are legal in Germany, the government works with the sex industry and its allies. The German government funds Trans*Sexworks. (Kraus, 2022, April 2). Trans*Sexworks normalizes prostitution and describes the advantages of working in prostitution.

▲ Mar 24

3

It is very common for people to do sex work in a time of need and financial insecurity. Fleeing war is one of those. Sex work is a way to make money anonymously, with no work permit, without educational certificates and without speaking much German/English. Welfare and minimum wage jobs do not cover the costs of sending money abroad to family and friends that might still be in Ukraine. Not everyone will have access to welfare or be able to work a minimum wage job (Transsexworks.com, 2022, April 2).

The German Interior Minister, Nancy Faeser, says she wants to protect Ukrainian women from traffickers and has announced a "high police presence at train stations" (Protecting Ukrainian women, 2022, March 20); at the same time, another branch of the government says Trans*Sexworks is listed in the Ministry of Family, Seniors, Women, and Youth's official guide to the country's prostitution law (Prostituiertenschutzgesetz) as a counseling center.

Trans*Sexwork says it is not trying to "recruit" Ukrainian refugees into prostitution. They say they have "entry consultations" for individuals wanting to begin prostitution in Germany (Reuters Fact Check, 2022, March 30).

Ingeborg Kraus (Norak & Kraus, 2018; 2019; 2020), a German trauma psychologist, wrote a complaint to the German Ministry of Interior about advocating prostitution for people fleeing the war in Ukraine. (She posted the complaint on Change.org if you'd like to sign it https://www.change.org/p/sexkauf-bestrafen-prostitution-ab-bauen/u/30364168).

ONGOING AND FUTURE WORK

Women's groups in every European country work to end sexual exploitation and violence. In mid-March, there was an online meeting entitled Stop Sexual and Reproductive Exploitation of Ukrainian Refugees. It allowed women's groups to share what they knew about the situation in Ukraine and the harm to women and children. Many local, regional, and international non-governmental organizations and government agencies provide services to victims of violence and trafficking. I encourage everyone to donate money to these groups.

Feminist researchers continue to document the exploiters' activities. I did this years ago (Hughes, 2001a; 2001b, 2002.) Collecting the statements by men who buy women or use pornography is essential work. It provides frontline documentation and theoretical insight into men's cruel behavior and misogynous attitudes towards women.

The increased attention to the victimization of Ukrainian women will provide an opportunity to focus on the western European sex industry's demand for victims. There is a continent-wide effort to press countries to end their tolerance or legalization of prostitution and adopt the Nordic model, also called the Swedish model (Nordic Model Alliance, 2022). This set of laws criminalizes the men who buy sex and commit so many acts of violence against the women and the pimps, brothel owners, and managers, or as they are called "managers." Research documentation shows that legalized or decriminalized prostitution increases the sex trafficking of women and children (Cho, Dreher & Neumayer, 2013, Shapiro & Hughes, 2017).

The forces that promote and profit from commercial sexual exploitation have been on the march for decades. They had a recent victory in Belgium when the Federal Parliament decriminalized prostitution (Chini, Maïthé, 2022, March 18).

Beyond our work against sexual violence and exploitation, we need to engage in dialogues and advocacy for democracy and the rule of law. Political scholars and advocates for democracy have been anxiously watching and discussing the rise of authoritarianism in Europe (and other western nations, such as Australia and the United States) and its threat to democracy (Applebaum, 2020; Snyder, 2017; 2019). Our only hope of gaining rights and dignity for women is through democratic processes that include good governance and effective opposition to corruption and corporate oligarchs who buy influence in parliaments.

We must sustain our work for women daily through immediate assistance to victims. Still, we must never forget the critical democratic systems with advocates for human and women's rights that ensure an end to violence and exploitation.

ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

The author thanks the following people for their assistance and comments on this editorial: Ingeborg Kraus, Trauma and Prostitution, Germany, for information and translations; Becky Bennett, journalist, editor, and writer, USA; and Jody Raphael (emerita), DePaul University College of Law, USA.

AUTHOR BIOGRAPHY

Donna M. Hughes, Ph.D., is a professor and holds the Eleanor M. and Oscar M. Carlson Endowed Chair in Women's Studies at the University of Rhode Island. She spent several years researching the sex trafficking of women from Ukraine while working with a Ukrainian

research partner. She is the Editor-in-Chief of *Dignity: A Journal of Analysis of Exploitation and Violence.*

RECOMMENDED CITATION

Hughes, Donna M. (2022). Ukrainian women: Victims of Putin's war and sex industry predators. *Dignity: A Journal of Analysis of Exploitation and Violence*. Vol. 7, Issue 2, Article 1. Available at https://doi.org/10.23860/dignity.2022.07.02.01

REFERENCES

- Applebaum, Anne. (2020). *Twilight of democracy: The seductive lure of authoritarianism*. New York: Doubleday.
- Applebaum, Anne. (2022, January 20). Global rise of authoritarianism: [United States] House Foreign Affairs Committee. https://www.c-span.org/video/?517369-1/anne-applebaum-timothy-snyder-testify-rise-authoritarianism
- Applebaum, Anne & Mounk, Yascha. (2022, March 26). Anne Applebaum on how to fight back against dictators like Putin. *Persuasion*.

 https://www.persuasion.community/p/applebaum?s=r&utm_campaign=post&utm_medium=web
- Associated Press. (2022, March 12). Ukraine refugees leave homes behind but not their pets: "I have to take responsibility." https://abc7.com/russia-ukraine-war-dogs-cats-of/11646074/
- Carbonaro, Guilia. (2022, March 23). Russian soldier accused of raping Ukrainian women after killing her husband. *Newsweek*. https://www.newsweek.com/russian-soldier-rapes-ukrainian-after-killing-her-unarmed-husband-prosecutors-1690894
- <u>Chini.</u> Maïthé (2022, March 18). "Historic": Belgium first in Europe to decriminalize sex work. <u>The Brussels Times.</u> https://www.brusselstimes.com/211351/historic-reform-belgium-first-in-europe-to-officially-decriminalise-sex-work
- Cho, Seo-Young; Dreher, Axel; & Neumayer, Eric. (2013). Does legalized prostitution increase human trafficking? World Development, Vol41, pp 67-82. https://www.sciencedirect.com/science/article/pii/S0305750X12001453
- Commission on Security and Cooperation in Europe. (2003, June 10). Internally displaced person in the Caucasus region and southeastern Anatolia. Commission on Security and Cooperation in Europe.

 https://doctorswithoutborders.org/sites/default/files/2018-08/Hearing-IDPs-in-the-Caucasus-Region-061003.pdf?ga=2.104003648.1391423882.1648402137-1686193863.1648402137
- Euronews. (2022, March 21). "Huge risk" Ukrainian children call fall into trafficking. https://www.euronews.com/2022/03/21/huge-risk-ukrainian-children-can-fall-into-trafficking-says-eu-commissioner
- Germany pledges to protect refugees after reported rape case. (2022, March 16). *Associated Press*. https://apnews.com/article/russia-ukraine-europe-crime-germany-migration-135f0b5517568f696a561e0862f4326e
- Gilbert, Asha C. (2022, February 25). Ukraine bans all male citizens ages 18 to 60 from leaving the country. *USA Today*.

 https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/world/2022/02/25/russia-invasion-ukraine-bans-male-citizens-leaving/6936471001/
- Gluck, Genevieve. (2022, March 2). Searches for "Ukrainian girls," "war porn" spike on PornHub, Google. *Reduxx.org*. https://www.reduxx.org/post/searches-for-ukrainian-girls-war-porn-spike-on-pornhub-google

- Gluck, Genevieve. (2022, March 24). German trans "sex work" org targets Ukrainian refugee women. *Reduxx.org*. https://www.reduxx.org/post/german-trans-sex-work-org-targets-ukrainian-refugee-women
- Hughes, Donna M. (2000, Spring). The internet and sex industries: Partners in global sexual exploitation. *IEEE Technology and Society Magazine*. https://works.bepress.com/donna hughes/25/
- Hughes, Donna M. (2001). The "Natasha" trade: Transnational sex trafficking. *National Institute of Justice (NIJ) Journal*. https://www.ojp.gov/pdffiles1/jr000246c.pdf
- Hughes, Donna M. (2001, May). The impact of the use of new communications information technologies on trafficking in human beings for sexual exploitation: A study of the users. Committee for Equality between Women and Men, *Council of Europe*. https://works.bepress.com/donna hughes/19/
- Hughes, Donna M. & Denisova, Tatyana A. (2001). Transnational political criminal nexus of trafficking in women in Ukraine. *Trends in Organized Crime*. Vol. 6, No. 3/4. https://works.bepress.com/donna hughes/8/
- Hughes, Donna M. (2002). The use of new communications and information technologies for sexual exploitation of women and children. *Hastings Women's Law Journal*. 13(1), pp. 129-148. https://repository.uchastings.edu/hwlj/vol13/iss1/9
- Human Rights Watch. (2000, February 17). Hundreds of Chechens details in "filtration camps: Detainees face torture, extortion, rape. *Human Rights Watch*. https://www.hrw.org/news/2000/02/17/hundreds-chechens-detained-filtration-camps
- Irvine Partners. (2022, March 29). Activists publish list of Ukrainian civilians adducted by Russian forces as part of a campaign to free "The Taken." *Bizcommunity*. https://www.bizcommunity.com/Article/196/18/226450.html
- Kraus, Ingeborg (2019) "Betrayed partners and men with poisoned souls: Interview with a former sex buyer in Germany," *Dignity: A Journal of Analysis of Exploitation and Violence*: Vol. 4: Iss. 1, Article 3. https://doi.org/10.23860/dignity.2019.04.01.03
- Kraus, Ingeborg (2020) "Shadow women: Wives betrayed by sex buyers," *Dignity: A Journal of Analysis of Exploitation and Violence*: Vol. 4: Iss. 4, Article 3. https://doi.org/10.23860/dignity.2019.04.04.03
- Kraus, Ingeborg. (2022, April 2). Personal communication on file with the author.
- MacGrath, Stephen. (2022, March 14). Human traffickers target Ukrainian refugees arriving across borders. *Associated Press*. https://www.smh.com.au/world/europe/human-traffickers-target-ukrainian-refugees-arriving-across-borders-20220314-p5a4gi.html
- Norak, Sandra and Kraus, Ingeborg (2018). "Never again! Surviving liberalized prostitution in Germany," *Dignity: A Journal of Analysis of Exploitation and Violence*: Vol. 3: Iss. 3, Article 5. https://doi.org/.23860/dignity.2018.03.03.05
- Nordic Model Alliance: Rethinking prostitution policy. (2022). https://www.xn--bndnis-nordischesmodell-cpc.de/
- Polityuk, Pavel & Heritage, Timothy. (2022, March 3). Mariupol says 15,000 deported from besieged city to Russia. *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/world/europe/mariupol-says-15000-deported-besieged-city-russia-2022-03-24/
- Protecting Ukrainian women from human trafficking. (2022, March 20). *Zdfheute*. https://www.zdf.de/nachrichten/politik/menschenhandel-faeser-ukraine-kriegrussland-100.html
- Reduxx Team. (2022, March 5). Brazilian politician goes to Ukraine, praises "cheap" women. Reduxx.org. https://www.reduxx.org/post/brazilian-politician-goes-to-ukraine-praises-cheap-women

- Rudenko, Olga. (2022, April 2). My friend is writing. *Twitter*. https://twitter.com/olva_rudenko/status/1510304622816251909
- Reuters Fact Check. (2022, March 30). Fact check-Berlin sex worker group not "recruiting" Ukrainian refugees. https://www.reuters.com/article/factcheck-berlin-refugees-idUSL2N2VW1MI
- Shapiro, Melanie & Hughes, Donna M. (2017). Decriminalized prostitution: Impunity for violence and exploitation. *Wake Forest Law Review*. https://works.bepress.com/donna hughes/43/
- Snyder, Timothy. (2017). On tyranny: Twenty lessons from the twentieth century. Crown.
- Snyder, Timothy. (2019). The road to unfreedom: Russia, Europe, America. Crown.
- The New Voice of Ukraine. (2022, March 27). Russian invaders forcibly relocate over 20,000 Mariupol residents to Russia or Russia-occupied territories, the city's major Vadym Boychenko told Ukrainian news agency UNIA. *The New Voice of Ukraine*. https://english.nv.ua/nation/russian-invaders-forcibly-relocate-over-20-000-mariupol-residents-50228794.html
- UNICEF. (2022, March 19). Children fleeing war in Ukraine at heightened risk of trafficking and exploitation. https://www.unicef.org/press-releases/children-fleeing-war-ukraine-heightened-risk-trafficking-and-exploitation
- United Nations High Commission on Refugees (UNHCR). (1996, May 1). Punished people: The mass deportations of the 1940s. United Nations High Commission on Refugees. https://www.unhcr.org/en-us/publications/refugeemag/3b5555124/unhcr-publication-cis-conference-displacement-cis-punished-peoples-mass.html
- United Nations High Commission on Refugees (UNHCR). (2022, March 30). Ukraine refugee situation. https://data2.unhcr.org/en/situations/ukr
- UN News. (2022, March 14). Ukraine: 'We need peace now' declares Guterres, warning of global hunger meltdown. https://news.un.org/en/story/2022/03/1113882
- United Nations Office of Drugs and Crime (UNODC). (2022, March 3). Conflict in Ukraine: Key evidence on risks of trafficking in persons and smuggling of migrants.

 https://www.unodc.org/documents/data-and-analysis/tip/Conflict Ukraine TIP 2022.pdf
- Venediktova, Iryna. (Ірина Венедіктова). (2022, March 22). The first suspect to a Russian soldier for raping a woman in Kyiv region. Facebook, Ірина Венедіктова, https://www.facebook.com/VenediktovaIrvna/posts/353647243439617
- Verkhovna Rada. (1991, August 24). On Declaration of Independence of Ukraine. https://files.pca-cpa.org/pcadocs/ua-ru/06.%20RU%20Hearing%20Exhibits/RU-89.pdf
- Zmina. Human Right Center. (2022a). https://zmina.ua/en/
- Zmina. Human Rights Center. (2022b). *The taken*. https://twitter.com/i/status/1508699573144932354